
 
 

 

 

COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Monday, April 21, 2025 

6:30 P.M. – Regular Session 

 

 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at the Columbus 

County Commissioners Chamber, 127 West Webster Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose 

of conducting the Regular Session. 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:   APPOINTEES PRESENT: 

Lavern Coleman, Chairman    Edwin H. Madden, Jr., County Manager  

Chris Smith, Vice Chairman    Amanda B. Prince, Attorney    

Scott Floyd      Jana Nealey, Clerk to Board      

Brent Watts            

Giles E. Byrd      APPOINTEES ABSENT:   

Ricky Bullard 

Barbara Featherson        

       

  

Agenda Item #1: MEETING CALLED to ORDER:  
 

 At 6:30 P.M., Chairman Lavern Coleman called the regular meeting to order. 

 

Agenda Items #2 and #3:  INVOCATION and PLEDGE of ALLEGIANCE: 

 

 The invocation was delivered by Commissioner Watts. Everyone in attendance stood and pledged 

Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America, which was led by Commissioner Featherson. 

 

Agenda Item # 4: APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  

  

a. 4/21/2025 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to approve the agenda, with an add-on to the agenda for a National 

Pray Day Proclamation. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Floyd.  The motion unanimously passed. 

 

The add-on will be listed as Agenda Item # 7-A 

 

Agenda Item # 5: BOARD MINUTES APPROVAL:  

  

a. March 21, 2025 Regular Session 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Watts made a motion to approve the Board Minutes, seconded by Commissioner Bullard.  

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #6:  PUBLIC INPUT: 

 

Attorney Prince read a letter sent by Jason Elleby, the Mayor of the Town of Brunswick - Dear County 

Commissioners, I hope this letter finds you well. I am writing to express my concerns regarding the recent 

discussions about ending the collection of municipal taxes and introducing a 4% flat rate. 

While I understand these decisions may have been made with the intent of improving financial management, we 

must carefully consider the potential impact on the communities we serve. Many municipalities, including ours, 

are already navigating tight budgets and limited resources. The proposed 4% flat rate could place an 

overwhelming financial burden on our residents and businesses, ultimately undermining the economic stability 

of our towns. 

It is crucial that we prioritize the well-being of our communities over political maneuvering. I urge you to 

consider alternatives that do not disproportionately affect those already struggling to make ends meet. Let’s 

focus on solutions that put people first, ensuring every resident has access to essential services without the 

added strain of increased taxation or fees. 

I appreciate the hard work and dedication each of you brings to your role as County Commissioners. Let us 

continue to collaborate and find ways to support our municipalities while maintaining fiscal responsibility. 



 

Thank you for your attention to this important matter. I look forward to your thoughtful consideration of our 

community’s needs. 

Darrin Currie, Whiteville City Manager - Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Commissioners, for allowing me to 

speak tonight. I respectfully request that this statement be entered into the official record for the purposes of this 

meeting. 

I come before you to discuss an issue that significantly affects the financial well-being of city residents and 

potentially impacts the level of city services. Since 2010, the county has collected city taxes on behalf of the 

City of Whiteville. At that time, an interlocal agreement was negotiated between the city and county, 

establishing that the county would bill the city $3 per parcel for tax collection services, as stated in Section Two 

of the agreement. 

According to the agreement, should either party wish to withdraw, a resolution must be adopted by the 

respective board, and a 120-day notice must be provided. This evening, the County Commission is considering 

such an action. 

It is the desire of the City of Whiteville to continue this tax collection arrangement with the county at a 

reasonable rate. 

First, I would like to provide some context on how we arrived at this point. On January 21, 2025, the 

Commission voted to increase and change the tax collection fee from $3 per parcel to 4% of total collections. 

For the City of Whiteville, this represents an approximate 942% increase. Last fiscal year, the city paid $12,375 

in tax collection fees. Under the proposed rate, the cost would rise to approximately $120,000 annually. 

To break it down further: 

● Currently, the city pays $3.56 per parcel. 

● The proposed rate would increase that to approximately $35.32 per parcel. 

The City understands that costs have increased and is willing to negotiate a fair adjustment. However, a 942% 

increase is unreasonable. Charging on a percentage basis forces the city into a difficult position—either cut 

essential services or raise taxes to absorb the increase. If the city raises taxes to cover the cost, the amount paid 

to the county also rises, compounding the issue. 

This proposed increase equates to roughly three cents on the city tax rate. 

The City was notified of this change by letter 10 days after the commissioners voted to adopt it. Upon receiving 

the letter, I sent the interlocal agreement to county administration and reminded them that changes to the 

agreement require a 120-day notice and a resolution. 

Neither I nor the city had previously received formal notification of a desire to withdraw from the agreement. 

The email regarding withdrawal was sent to the Mayor and City Clerk on Thursday, April 17, around 12:30 

p.m., just before a holiday weekend. 

There were no prior meetings between the city and county to discuss the tax collection process or the intent 

behind withdrawing from the agreement. I had emailed the County Manager twice, dating back to February, 

expressing interest in discussing the matter, but received no response. 

This issue should have been handled in a more professional and collaborative manner. 

So, I come to you with a question and a proposed resolution: 

Does the County intend to fully exit municipal tax collection services? 

If so, the City will need no less than 120 days to prepare. 

Attorney Prince – Mr. Currie, your 3 minutes are up. 

Darrin Currie, Whiteville City Manager - However, we are respectfully requesting a one-year extension of 

the current contract in order to allow for an orderly transition and proper planning. 

Attorney Prince – Mr. Currie, your 3 minutes are up. 

Darrin Currie, Whiteville City Manager – Thank you and I certainly appreciate the opportunity. 



 

Josh Ward, Tabor City Town Manager - First, I’d like to emphasize that public comment should not be the 

first venue where interlocal matters such as these are discussed. Unfortunately, this is the only forum for 

dialogue between the units that has been made available to us so far. 

Second, I respect that the board now intends to open negotiations with the municipalities, despite having 

previously accepted a recommendation from the administration to unilaterally shift from a flat $3 per account to 

a 4% collections-based fee. While I would have greatly preferred that these negotiations had begun prior to the 

issuance of a notice of cancellation, so as to allow for a more manageable transition, I am thankful for the 

commissioners’ decision to work toward a mutual agreement. 

Furthermore, I want to acknowledge the administration’s revenue-oriented approach. The county has several 

funding priorities, and naturally, any governing board seeks to avoid raising tax rates. That said, the decision to 

move from a flat fee to a percentage-based fee, particularly one as high as 4%, raises significant concerns for 

municipalities like Tabor City, Brunswick, Bolton, Cerro Gordo, Fair Bluff, Sandyfield, and Whiteville. 

To illustrate: 4% of collected taxes in these municipalities equates to between one and a half to two and a half 

cents per $100 of valuation. Collectively, this would generate approximately $216,000 for the county, 

equivalent to a half-percent countywide tax increase, based on your Fiscal Year 2024 audited valuation of $4.4 

billion. 

Looking at it on an individual level: the highest-valued property in Tabor City is Atlantic’s building on Wall 

Street, assessed at $1.5 million. At Tabor City’s tax rate of $0.60 per $100, the total property tax levy is $9,000. 

Under the current $3 collection fee, that’s a minimal burden. But under the proposed 4% fee, that amount would 

increase to $360, a staggering 11,900% increase. 

The point here is that while the fee is drawn from a municipal account, it is ultimately paid by the taxpayers of 

that municipality. And those same individuals are also county taxpayers. It is the shared responsibility of both 

the county and each municipality to ensure that taxpayers receive the best service at the most reasonable cost, 

precisely the intent behind centralized collections in the first place. 

If the county already lists, appraises, assesses, bills, and collects for every municipal account, why duplicate 

those efforts? The goal is to eliminate redundancy and reduce costs for taxpayers. Changing the fee structure 

doesn't reduce expenses, it increases revenue. And in every transaction, when one entity makes money, another 

is paying it. 

At this point, we find ourselves discussing a scenario where we’re simply taking money from one taxpayer 

pocket to put it into another. So, as we move into negotiations, I look forward to productive discussions. But at 

the root of it all, we must remember: the taxpayer is who matters. And if they’re just being made to pay one 

government instead of another, what is the real point?  

Commissioner Byrd - What is the town currently doing about delinquent taxes? Do you have a contract with a 

third party to collect those, or what is the current plan? 

Josh Ward, Tabor City Town Manager - If we need to go into that, we were deliberately told that the county 

would be taking that over, and that it would be in addition to the existing services. 

Commissioner Byrd - But would it still just be 4% for collecting back taxes? Collecting delinquent taxes 

involves significantly more paperwork, more petitions, more filing fees, there’s a lot more involved. I noticed 

that Mr. Currie didn’t mention back taxes, and you didn’t either. That’s part of it too, collecting both current 

and past-due taxes. So my question is: what have you been doing about that?  

Josh Ward, Tabor City Town Manager - We contracted Doug Ward as a tax collector to collect pass-through 

taxes on our behalf. 

Commissioner Byrd – At about 8% 

Josh Ward Tabor City Town Manager - Yes, sir, that was for back taxes, not the current year. 

Commissioner Byrd – Right, 8%. But he was charging that rate to other municipalities. He had several 

contracts, and 8% was his fee for collecting back taxes. 

Josh Ward, Tabor City Town Manager - It was 9% for us, but it varied depending on the municipality. 

Commissioner Bullard- Just so we’re clear and everyone understands what we're doing—I spoke with you, 

Dave, about this matter this afternoon, Mr. Madden. We’ve increased the tax collection fee for municipalities 

from 3% to 4%. 



 

County Manager Eddie Madden – No, Sir.  It’s $3. 

Commissioner Bullard - Before, though, it was barely covering our postage, pretty much. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - I think, collectively, the finance director can tell you more specifically, but 

we were collecting around $35,000. 

Commissioner Byrd- And it was costing us over $100,000, if I understand correctly. 

County Manager Eddie Madden – What’s that? 

Commissioner Byrd - Mr. Curry and the other gentleman, the other thing is that the county has been giving a 

2% discount to encourage individuals to pay their taxes in August. The county has been absorbing that 2%, and 

we haven't been withholding it from any municipality in the past. The 2% was part of an effort to get the tax 

money in earlier. Yes, well, he's the chairman, but I agreed. 

Darrin Currie, Whiteville City Manager - It so happened that about 20 years ago, I was working on this very 

budget. Now, looking back at the budget, last year, it cost the county $900,000 according to your budget on 

your website to give that 2% discount. This year, it's budgeted at over $300,000. I'm not sure what the 

difference is, that’s a $700,000 gap. The City of Whiteville 2% discount, however, did make an error last year, 

and we need to ensure that we send the necessary documentation to the tax office. Everybody can make 

mistakes, and I understand that, but that 2% is intended to improve cash flow. 

I understand the economics behind it, but that 2% is raising another million dollars. You’re raising taxes by two 

cents. It's all smoke and mirrors, but that's all it is. Like Mr. Ward said, either we pay it or our citizens pay it in 

the city because they're county residents. I live in the City of Whiteville, so that means my taxes are going to go 

up, and it's just going to go into that pot. 

There’s no way in the information you all were provided at the last meeting that when you went up, it states 

there were 4,060 hours of credible time to collect those taxes. That’s equivalent to two full-time employees 

collecting city taxes. So, if you do away with all our taxation, two employees are going to get laid off. What's 

going to happen to those employees? Are we going to lose two employees? For it to cost that much, that’s two 

employees for a full year of collection. 

We haven’t been able to get that, so this is the only window. I’m sorry. 

Commissioner Byrd - Well, one thing I'd like to address is that you were talking about the 2%, which was over 

$900,000. I think the best information I've been given is that one penny brings in just over $320,000 in our tax 

levy. Is that correct? 

Darrin Currie, Whiteville City Manager – About $400,000. 

County Manager Eddie Madden- No, according to the last audit, that number has come down to about 

$320,000 or so. 

Commissioner Byrd - Yeah, about $320,000. And, you know, like you're talking about extra employees for the 

city, the county has had to add extra staff too to cover it. So, I mean, it goes both ways. 

Commissioner Bullard - But this is a benefit we're offering the municipalities. It's kind of like you're hiring the 

county to do that, and you don't have to hire us to do it. Each municipality could provide that service on their 

own. 

Chairman Coleman - We'll go ahead and move on, and maybe we can get together at another meeting to 

discuss it. We'll try to set up a meeting, Mr. Currie. 

Darrin Currie, Whiteville City Manager - As of now, we have no idea. If you're going to do it, fine; if not, fine, just 
let us know and we'll make arrangements. We just need to know. We'll schedule a meeting and try to get it started. 

Terry Mann - Terry Mann, 203 Elm Street. Well, there are just a few things I don't understand about this, from 

a business perspective, and I'll be the first to say that the agreement was signed 10 years ago at $3 per parcel. I 

know how employees are paid more, and costs go up, and there's no argument that there needs to be an increase. 

But switching from a flat transaction fee to a percentage fee is just crazy. 

The thing that I question is how much more work is involved in regular tax collections. It's the same customers 

coming into the office to pay their county taxes. The only reason they would have to come back and pay city 

taxes is if they were short on money and couldn't do it all at once. There might be a few cases where the clerks 

might have to assist the same customers twice, but most of them come in and pay the entire amount at once. 



 

God knows how many mail it in, and how many people have mortgages with escrow accounts, so the money is 

just wired. 

I don't see how you can figure out how much it costs to collect municipal taxes when you're doing it all at once. 

Another thing I question is sending a letter dated, I'm not sure, the 10th, 15th, or 17th of February, and then 

making it retroactive to February 1st. You can't do business like that. How could you operate if you had 

expenses and then raised the fee, making it retroactive before it's even passed? I just don't understand it. It 

doesn't make sense to me. 

Another thing is that it doesn't cost you any more money to collect tax payments from Walmart, with a value of 

$1.3 million on the tax rolls, than it does from Joe Blow, who has a $20,000 lot. It's the same labor. I know 

Walmart paid $75,000 in city taxes last year at 4% of $1.3 million, and it would cost us $52,000 to collect. We 

would only make $23,000 for the tax books. There are just a lot of questions I don't understand from a business 

perspective. 

I know you can't do it at a loss, and I'll be the first to agree with that, but I just wish you would table this and 

let's sit down and at least agree on a fair price. If we can't afford it or if we think it's too much, we'll make 

arrangements to do something else. But the way this has been handled, and if we have to take it over in 120 

days, I don't know if we can buy the software and train an employee to collect it. Your software might not be 

compatible with ours. How long will it take to download and implement? This would affect next year's budget, 

and by July 1st, 2026, we may be out of the tax collection business. Give us time to make the transition, but 

coming up here today and saying that the agreement states 120 days isn’t feasible in today's time to make such a 

quick change. I don’t know how these smaller towns would ever make such a transition that quickly. 

Johnny Edge - 470 Happy Home Road. I appreciate your time. I've dealt with two other county commissioners 

or county managers prior to Mr. Madden, and I've never been ignored or treated as rudely and unprofessionally 

as I have been by Mr. Madden. 

Chairman Coleman – Mr. Edge, I'm going to call you out of order. Madame Attorney. 

Attorney Prince – Mr. Edge do you have something new to say? 

Johnny Edge – I’m sorry, I can’t hear you. 

Attorney Prince – Do you have anything new to say? 

Chairman Coleman - We’ve been over this countless times, it's always the same. And I know the public is 

already aware of everything you're saying. 

Johnny Edge - Well, I’ve got other things to say. So you’re saying you can read my mind, while people in this 

county are being ignored and not given an opportunity to be heard. 

Chairman Coleman - Yeah, stretch if you’ve got anything new to add, you can go ahead and say it. 

Johnny Edge - I would like to ask that the commissioners hold an open forum for the people to voice their 

concerns, so they can better understand how the commissioners, the leaders of this county, can work more 

closely with the public. I can see, right now, that this is how you operate, and it is a disgrace, an absolute 

disgrace, to the 54,000 people who live in Columbus County. And let me remind you: an election is coming. 

Chairman Coleman – Thank you Mr. Edge. 

Attorney Prince – No more input. 

Agenda Item #7:  EMPLOYEE SPOTLIGHT:   

 

Columbus County Manager Eddie Madden recognized Elizabeth Pierce from Emergency Services as the 

Employee Spotlight. 

This evening's Employee Spotlight honors Miss Elizabeth "Beth" Pierce. She is with us in the audience tonight. 

Beth is a Supervisor and the Operations Manager at the Columbus County 911 Center. 

Beth has served Columbus County for 13 years. Over the past year, she has gone above and beyond to ensure 

that the 911 Center remained fully staffed and that employees maintained their on-call status. She has 

consistently motivated and encouraged the telecommunicators to perform at their best, even under stressful 

circumstances. 

Telecommunicators are often referred to as the first responders, they are the first link in the chain of assistance 

during emergencies involving fire, law enforcement, or emergency management. Beth has proven to be an 

outstanding leader for those working in the Communications Center. 



 

In addition to her regular 2,080 work hours, Beth voluntarily logged an additional 592 hours of overtime in just 

one year. She did this to ensure that, despite being understaffed, the 911 Center remained adequately covered 

and operational 24/7 in a safe and effective manner. 

It is for these reasons that we proudly recognize Miss Beth Pierce as tonight’s Employee Spotlight honoree. 

Thank you, Beth. 

Agenda Item # 7A: APPROVAL of the PROCLAMATION for the ADOPTION OF NATIONAL DAY of 

PRAYER: 

Commissioner Bullard requested approval of the Proclamation for the Adoption of National Day of Prayer. 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Byrd.  The motion 

unanimously passed. 

 

Pastor Dave Heller - The National Day of Prayer is a nationwide observance set aside across the entire country 

as a time to pause and pray, for our nation, for our communities, and for our citizens. 

This year, the National Day of Prayer will be held on Thursday, May 1st. It is always observed on the first 

Thursday in May. Here in Columbus County, we will hold four observances at noon: 

● On the steps of the historic courthouse in Whiteville 

● At the Sheriff’s Department Annex in Riegelwood 

● In Chadbourn 

● And at the Visitors Center in Tabor City 

We encourage all residents to come out. Each event will last from 12:00 to 12:15 p.m., making it possible for 

participants to attend during their lunch break and still have time to eat and return to work. 

This is a meaningful opportunity for people from all walks of life to come together, to pray for our community, 

our leaders, our neighbors, and our country as we navigate the changing times in which we live. 

We encourage everyone to take part, and we thank you for issuing tonight’s proclamation in support of this 

important day. 

National Day of Prayer   

 

WHEREAS, Throughout the history of America, we have poured out prayers to the God of hope; in times of 

crisis and celebration, in prosperity and need, in times of war and peace we have poured out praise to God for all 

He is, thanks to God for all He has done, confession and pleas for forgiveness when we have parted from His 

Word and will, and poured out intercession asking for His heart and hand to move for the sake of our neighbors 

and nation, and our history is filled with His grace, goodness, and abundant answers to those prayers; and   

 

WHEREAS, From the first prayer of our Continental Congress in 1774, to the opening of every session of the 

House of Representatives and Senate, and throughout hearts and homes across America, the practice of prayer 

continues to seek God for guidance, wisdom, power, protection, and provision that has preserved hope and united 

us as one nation under God; and   

 

WHEREAS, The National Day of Prayer is a Public Law established in the United States Congress in 1952 

approved by a Joint Resolution and amended by Congress and President Reagan with Public Law 100-307 in 

1988, affirming that it is essential for us as a nation to pray and directs the President of the United States to set 

aside and proclaim the first Thursday of May annually as a National Day of Prayer; and 

 

WHEREAS, in our city and across America the observance of the National Day of Prayer will be held on 

Thursday, May 1, 2025, with the theme, “Pour Out to the God of Hope and Be Filled” based on the verse in 

Roman 15:13 that is a prayer and a promise, “Now may the God of hope fill you with all joy and peace in 

believing, so that you will abound in hope by the power of the Holy Spirit,” and 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, We, the members of the Columbus County Board of 

Commissioners), do hereby proclaim, May 1st, 2025, as National day of Prayer.    

 

PROCLAIMED this, the 21st day of April, 2025. 

 



 

 

Columbus County Board of Commissioners 

Agenda Item #8:  HOUSING AUTHORITY – APPROVAL of the 2025-2026 PUBLIC HOUSING 

ADMINISTRATION (PHA) ADMINISTRATIVE AND FIVE YEAR PLAN (2025-2030) 

 

Housing Authority (HUD) Director Rebecca Tyson requested approval of the 2025-2026 PHA Administration 

Plan and approval of the five-year PHA Plan (2025-2030). 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Floyd.  The motion 

unanimously passed. 

 

*A FULL COPY OF THE PHA 5 YEAR AND ADMINISTRATIVE PLAN IS HOUSED IN THE CLERK’S 

OFFICE** 

 

Agenda Item #9:  ATTORNEY’S OFFICE – APPROVAL of THE RESOLUTION AND DEED for the 

COUNTY SECTION of the CHADBOURN PARK: 

 

Attorney Amanda Prince requested approval of the resolution and deed to reflect the new ownership of the county 

portion of the Chadbourn Park to the West Columbus Youth Sports Club Inc. for public use.  

Attorney Prince - As it's set forth, I’ll review it again to ensure everything is accurate. 

The agreement specifies that for 25 years, the property must be used as a public park. It cannot be used in a way 

that excludes others, and it must be operated in the same manner the county would use it. 

If the corporation dissolves or ceases to use the property as a park, ownership will revert back to the county. 

Commissioner Byrd - Reading over this contract, Madam Attorney, I see that you’ve included the 25-year 

term. However, I didn’t notice anything about how long the property would need to remain unused before the 

county could step in. 

Should we consider including a clause that specifies a time frame, like if it’s not used for two or three years, 

that would trigger reversion or review? 

Attorney Prince - If you’d like me to make any changes, I’d be glad to do so. 

Commissioner Byrd - I feel like there needs to be something more than just a blanket 25-year term. 

I hope to still be around to help renew it 25 years from now. I might not be, but let’s hope so, anyway. 

I think the agreement should include a clause that sets a specific time period for non-use. The way it reads now, 

the property could sit unused for two or three years, or even ten, without anyone addressing it. 

Attorney Prince - Well, it reverts if it's no longer being used as a park. We could specify that if it's not used as 

a park for a period of, say, 

Commissioner Byrd - Two years  

Attorney Prince - Three months. 

Commissioner Byrd - Well, I think three months might be a little short. Let’s just say a year. I think there 

needs to be a little more in there than just a blanket 25-year term down the road. 

Attorney Prince - Okay, and if it’s not used for a year, it reverts. After that, it would follow the 25-year period, 

correct? 

Commissioner Byrd – Okay 

Commissioner Bullard - Does it have to go the full 25 years? 

Attorney Prince - It’s a good number, most counties use 15 or 20 years, something along those lines, but 25 is 

a solid choice. 

Commissioner Bullard – So this contract will be renewed every 25 years? 



 

Attorney Prince - No, it wouldn't be renewed; the restrictions would be in place for 25 years. 

Commissioner Byrd - Then the property would belong to them. 

Commissioner Featherson - I understand the requested restriction, but I would say restrictions should be in 

place unless there is an acceptable reason why it is not being used. 

Chairman Coleman - Then you would have to give examples.  

Attorney Prince - You could say force majeure, but that wouldn't last for more than a year. So, if it's not in use 

for a year, that would account for that. 

Vice Chairman Smith - Well, there's a possibility that something like a COVID year, or something similar, 

could come up again. 

Attorney Prince - And the board would have to take action to take it back. 

Commissioner Byrd - Yes, hopefully the board would be here to patronize that. 

Chairman Coleman – Do we have a motion? 

Attorney Prince – A motion with the modification. 

 

MOTION: 

 After much discussion, Commissioner Featherson made a motion to approve the agreement with the 

proposed modifications, including a provision that if the park is not in use for a period exceeding one year, the 

board shall revisit or reconsider the agreement. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Bullard and passed 

unanimously. 

 

*A COPY OF THE RESOLUTION AND DEED WITH THE DISCUSSED CHANGES ARE HOUSED IN 

THE CLERK’S OFFICE** 

 

Agenda Item #10:  ATTORNEY’S OFFICE – APPROVAL of the RESOLUTION REGARDING TAX 

COLLECTION for MUNICIPALITIES: 

 

Attorney Amanda Prince requested approval of the resolution regarding tax collection for the following 

municipalities:  The Town of Boardman, Bolton, Brunswick, Cerro Gordo, Chadbourn, Fair Bluff, Sandyfield, 

Tabor City, Lake Waccamaw, and City of Whiteville. 

 

DISCUSSION: 

 

Commissioner Byrd - Mr. Mann, I can understand Walmart paying $75,000 in taxes, but 4% of that could be 

excessive. Maybe we need to work toward a system where there's a percentage applied, but it doesn't exceed a 

certain cap. Not every municipality, other than Tabor City or maybe Whiteville, has tax revenues at those levels. 

So maybe we could come together and agree on a cap, where the fee or tax won't go over a certain amount. You 

know, like at a lot of auction sales, they'll charge 10%, but it's capped at $500 or $1,000, depending on the sale. I 

think that's something we could look at and try to negotiate. 

Chairman Coleman - Madam Attorney. 

Attorney Prince - The only reason it's on the agenda for tonight is because we have to give 120 days' notice. 

We're more than willing to sit down with the municipalities and work out a different agreement within the next 

couple of weeks. 

Commissioner Byrd - So you're saying we need to move forward with this now, and then sit down to renegotiate 

in order to cover ourselves? 

Attorney Prince - If the agreement can’t be reached, then the tax office will be tied up with billing tasks, like 

sending out mailings and everything else they handle. I believe they send those out in July or August, so by then, 

we’ll have hit the 120-day mark. 

Commissioner Byrd - Did the letter that went out in January satisfy the 120-day notice requirement? 

Attorney Prince - No, it didn't apply to the 20 days notice. Some of the items have to be done by resolution, and 

that’s the only reason a resolution is included. 



 

Commissioner Bullard - So we can approve the 120-day notice for the municipalities to end the old contract, 

and that gives them time to meet with County staff and set up a new agreement. 

 

Commissioner Floyd - I withdraw my motion. 

 

Commissioner Watts - But if we do that, like they said, and in 120 days we haven't worked anything out, we 

need to have a plan in place. We can't throw them under the bus. 

 

Commissioner Byrd - Well, I think… 

 

Commissioner Watts - That 120 days applies to Tabor City, but that puts both sides in a position where they 

might say, 'Well, we can’t afford that.’ 

 

Commissioner Byrd -Then that puts both of us at the bargaining table.  

 

Commissioner Watts - That’s right. 

 

Commissioner Byrd - But I’d say we need to do this and then come back to it. We’re not just going to throw 

them out; if this is the last year, it will be done properly. 

 

Chairman Coleman - We could negotiate, talk things through, and get it worked out within a reasonable time. 

 

Commissioner Byrd - I think we need to go ahead and approve number 10, then leave it open to come back and 

discuss it. Do you agree with that, Scott? 

 

Commissioner Floyd -That's fine with me. I withdraw the motion. 

 

Commissioner Watts - I’ll make a motion to approve the 120 days, with the exception that we work out the 

details with the towns.  

 

Commissioner Byrd - If possible. 

 

Commissioner Watts - If possible, we should go negotiate with the towns. 

 

Attorney Prince - It is to negotiate new terms with the municipalities.  

 

Commissioner Byrd - What do we do with this? 

 

Attorney Prince -  You need to approve it for the notice. 

 

Commissioner Watts - My question still is: what if we don’t negotiate it? What are we going to fall back on 

then? 

 

Commissioner Byrd - But if you close the door and then the municipalities come in and say they're not going to 

do anything, we're stuck for the year, and we could lose another $200,000. 

 

Commissioner Watts - So you're saying you will go ahead and collect your taxes? 

 

Commissioner Byrd - Well, I mean, yes. I think we would have to do that, just to be fair. But we need to approve 

this so we have room to work. 

 

Commissioner Watts - I’ll go ahead with my motion on that part. 

 

Commissioner Floyd - I’ll seconded. 

 

Commissioner Watts - My motion is to approve the 120-day notice, with the condition, put in writing, that we 

will sit down with the towns to negotiate and try to work out a new agreement. 

 

Chairman Coleman - Commissioner Watts made the motion to approve item number 10, with the exception that 

negotiations with the towns be included. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Floyd. All in favor? Any 

opposed? The motion carried. 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Watts made the motion to approve item number 10, with the exception that negotiations 

with the towns be included. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Floyd and passed unanimously. 



 

 
Agenda Item #11:  EMERGENCY SERVICES – APPROVAL of the QUOTES from WATSON 

CONSOLES for the 911 CENTER: 
 

Interim Emergency Services Director Kay Stephens requested approval of the following quotes from Watson 

Consoles (this project is grant funded): 

 

 a.  $142,925 for a console in the 911 center 

 b.  $46,436.50 for office furniture in the 911 center 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Featherson made a motion to approve A and table B, seconded by Commissioner Watts.  

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

BELOW IS A COPY OF THE QUOTE FOR 11a: 

 



 

 
 

Agenda Item #12:  EMERGENCY SERVICES – ACCEPTANCE of the $15,000 HAZARDOUS 

MATERIAL EMERGENCY PLANNING GRANT (HMEP) AWARD and PROJECT ORDINANCE: 

 

Interim Emergency Services Director Kay Stephens requested acceptance of the Hazardous Material Emergency 

Planning Grant (HMEP) Award in the amount of $15,000, and the associated project ordinance. 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Floyd.  The motion 

unanimously passed. 

 

*A COPY OF THE MOA ASSOCIATED WITH THE HMEP GRANT AWARD IS HOUSED IN THE 

CLERK’S OFFICE* 
COLUMBUS COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA 

Ordinance making appropriations to the Columbus County Emergency 

Management Hazardous Materials Emergency Preparedness Grant Fund 

for the Fiscal Year beginning July 1, 2024 

 
BE IT ORDAINED by the Board of Commissioners of Columbus County, North Carolina as follows: 

 
Section 1: The following amounts are hereby made to the Columbus County Emergency Management 

Hazardous Material Emergency Preparedness Grant Fund pursuant to G.S. 159 -13.2 for the fiscal year beginning 

July 1, 2024. 

 

 

 

 
Description:  The Hazardous Material Emergency Planning Grant was awarded to provide training/education, of 
hazardous materials, to local first responders. 

 

Section 2: The project undertaken pursuant to this ordinance is in accordance with the Recommended Budget and 

any changes made during the County Commissioners' budget work sessions. 

Section 3: The Finance Director is hereby directed to maintain within the Project Fund sufficient specific detailed 

accounting records to satisfy all applicable regulations. The terms of any financing agreement also shall be met. 

Section 4: The County desires to expend its own funds for the purpose of paying certain costs of various projects, for 

which expenditures the County reasonably expects to reimburse itself from the proceeds of debt to be incurred by the County. 

Section 5: All expenditures relating to obtaining any bond referendum and or installment purchase will be reimbursed 

Source of Revenue Budget 

55-3471-432330 HMEP GRANT CFDA# 20.703 15,000.00$       

Total Estimated Revenues 15,000.00$       

Project Appropriations

55-4362-539500 TRAINING 15,000.00$       

Total Project Appropiations 15,000.00$       



 
from bond proceeds and installment purchase proceeds in accordance with the requirements of the United States Treasury 

Regulations Section 1.150 -2. 

Section 6: This declaration of official intent is made pursuant to Section 1.150-2 of the Treasury Regulations to expressly 

declare the official intent of the County to reimburse itself from the proceeds of debt to be hereinafter incurred by the County 

for certain expenditures paid by the County on or after the date which is sixty (60) days prior to the date hereof. 

Section 7: The County intends to seek Federal, State, and/or other grant funding to reduce the amount of loan proceeds. 

The adoption of this ordinance authorizes the County Manager and/or his representative to apply for and accept such funding 

if awarded. 

Section 8: This project ordinance shall be entered in the minutes of the Board of Commissioners of Columbus County. 

Within five days hereof, copies of this ordinance shall be filed with the finance office in Columbus County, and with the Clerk 

to the Board of Commissioners of Columbus County. Copies of the Project Ordinance shall be made available to the Budget 

Officer, the Project Manager, and the Finance Officer for direction in carrying out this project. 

 

Agenda Item #13:  HEALTH SERVICES – APPROVAL of the CONTRACT EXTENSION with the 

CAROLINAS PHYSICIAN NETWORK to COVER WOMEN’S HEALTH (MATERNITY) CLINIC: 

 

Health Services Director Daniel Buck requested approval of the contract extension with the Carolinas Physician 

Network to cover the women’s health (maternity) clinic. 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Featherson.  The motion 

unanimously passed. 

 
Agenda Item #14:  MONTHLY REPORT for MARCH 2025: 

 

DSS Director Dwella Hall presented the DSS monthly report for March 2025. 

 
Economic Services Board Report 

Darlene Jenkins-Parks, Income Maintenance Administrator 

Vacancies/Updates/News for March 2025 



 
 

Medicaid Health Plans Resource event was held on Thursday March 27th giving opportunity for the agency staff and 

public to speak with a representative from all five Medicaid Healthcare plans; Carolina Complete Health, Healthy 

Blue, United Health Care, Well Care, & AmeriHealth Caritas. In addition; representatives with Trillium Health 

Resources, NC Medicaid Ombudsman, NC Medicaid Enrollment Broker, Cape Fear Hop (Healthy Opportunities 

Program), Community Cape Fear Lower Cape Fear, Coastal Horizons Flourishing Families, and Coastal Horizons 

Center Inc. Child & Adolescent were available. The event was a success and lots of valuable information shared. 

Medicaid State REDA Audit ended with the March case review; that began June 2024. 

Each month the auditor reviewed 20 Medicaid cases selected randomly. Included 10 approvals and 10 denials from 

any Medicaid program. We are waiting for the March audit case results. Then the final results for all months of 

audits combined. If we meet the states’ mandated accuracy rate for each category; 96.8% accuracy rate for 

approvals and denials in addition to the 90% accuracy rate for technical errors. 

Family & Children Medicaid/Energy:  

Intake unit remains fully staffed with six caseworkers, one agency interpreter. Caseworkers’ intake and process F&C 

Medicaid applications. Refresher training on the income policy was held this month as a result of error trends found 

during the REDA audits. Interpreter continues to assist the FNS review unit with interviews when not interpreting.  

Review unit continues to face ongoing challenges with three frozen positions since 2024. Currently seven 

caseworkers struggle to handle caseloads of over 1400 each. In addition to monthly recertification’s they respond to 

all changes reported or discovered on the many reports required to work monthly, they daily assist all ongoing 

recipients with questions, concerns or to report changes such as birth of child. A refresher training on F&C Medicaid 

manual section MA-3306 MAGI income was held. The staff have been working hard to meet timeliness deadlines 

and accuracy percentages.  

Adult Medicaid: 

Intake unit currently six caseworkers; one vacant position was frozen Feb. 2025. This unit continues to work 

diligently meeting application processing timeliness standard. They’re responsible for intake and processing of Adult 

Medicaid applicants.  

Review unit remains fully staffed with seven caseworkers. They have been adjusting to the changes made last 

month within the unit assigning one caseworker to handle all F&C referrals, walk-ins, return call and etc. So far there 

has been positive feedback from staff allowing them more time to work on monthly recertification, reported 

changes and reports.  

Long Term Care/Community Alternative Program/Special Assistance: 

LTC/CAP/SA unit continues to struggle with daily challenges as a result of two frozen vacant positions; one Feb. 

2025; one 2024. Current unit of two is responsible for completion of all monthly recertification’s, any change of 

circumstance for all three programs, for caseload of four IMC III’s. Additionally, complete all intake and processing of 

these three programs. The complexity, focus to detail and extensive research required for transfer of assets during 

the established look back period can be very time demanding. If an agency error in eligibility is made it could be very 

costly to the agency/county. Unit supervisor tries to alleviate as much as possible however she supervises the NEMT 

staff too.  

Non-Emergency Transportation: 

NEMT unit has no vacancy; unit of two receive daily phone calls. Once transportation request is received these 

workers must verify the beneficiary is currently Medicaid eligible and meets all requirements including on Medicaid 

direct health plan. They complete billing for vendor transportation and mileage.  

Food & Nutrition Services:  

Intake unit has two frozen vacancies since 2024; currently a unit of six are responsible for handling all intake and 

processing FNS applications. Unit has been able to maintain the 95% or above timeliness requirement for processing 

FNS applications. Last month, a change was implemented in an attempt to alleviate some of the stress on the FNS 

review unit whom continues to be short staffed; this unit begun handling all late recertification’s. FNS recertification 

is considered late if recertification form (DSS-2435) that was electronically generated and mailed to the household is 

received by the local agency after the last calendar day of the month following the end of the certification period. 

The staff member must complete phone interview, verify evidence necessary and determine eligibility. This 

assistance has helped some and the intake unit have adapted to the change with no issues.  

Review unit continue to struggle with one frozen vacant position Feb. 2025, two frozen vacant positions 2024. One 

additional vacant position as of 4/3/2025 resignation. Current unit of five caseworkers tirelessly are trying to handle 

6,173 cases. In addition, they’re responsible for making changes and working reports timely. In NC, most FNS 

households are required to be recertified every six months to continue receiving benefits, with some exceptions for 

specific households. Exceptions include households with only specified individuals who are without earned income 



 
are certified every twelve months. Unit lead carry’s a caseload of 1029, supervisor in her position less than a year; 

continues to handle SNAP caseload. They try to be available to assist staff with questions, address client complaints 

or concerns, keep staff updated on policy changes.  

Child Support:  

Establishment unit currently have only two agents. There previously had been a decrease in child support 

applications due to the CCU wavier not requiring child support cooperation for Medicaid recipients; however 

effective July 1, 2025, this wavier ends. Medicaid applicants, change of circumstances and recertification’s will 

resume child support referrals. This will result in an increase in child support applicants.  

Enforcement unit of four with one frozen position 2024. All child support staff have been adjusting to the E-court 

system and have seen improvement daily. The judge has requested an increase on cases placed on the court docket 

moving forward. Child Support staff continue to experience issues at the court house with internet connection on 

court days. Establishment & Enforcement completed 101 orders this month.  

HUMAN SERVICES BOARD REPORT 

Marcee Swindell-Thompson, Program Manager 

Vacancies/Updates/News for March 2025 

Intake/Investigation/Assessment: 

The CPS unit continues to face ongoing challenges as the department is down to one social worker and continues to 

receive referrals related to substance use, physical abuse, sexual abuse, and mental health issues. We have interviewed 

and recommended a candidate; waiting for necessary paperwork before the position can be filled. We are utilizing 

Vanguard Services and have one contracted Social Worker. The afterhours continues to operate with only one after-

hours worker. This position continues to complete after-hours home visits, completing necessary courtesies for other 

counties, and occasionally following up with the in-home services unit. Additionally, the worker is responsible for 

processing and responding to CPS and Adult Protective Services (APS) referrals as needed.    

The Regional Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) conducted an onsite visit to review agency data, policy updates, and 

casework.  

In-Home Services: 

The unit remains fully staffed with five SW. The Supervisors position is currently vacant, and maintained by the Program 

Manager who holds dual positions at this time.  Currently I H S only have 15 open I H S cases at this time, which leaves 

the staff with a very manageable caseload.  Due to the shortage of staffing in both Foster Care and in CPS, two SW’s 

have been assigned to assist with CPS with initiating and working the investigations.  We only have three Foster Care 

cases that remain in court at this time, but we are excited to see our caseload decreasing.  The staff all participated and 

completed the four levels of FEMA training as required by the county for proficiency.  Unit cohesiveness is our goal, and 

the flexibility and ability to work and assist others is something we will continue to achieve to improve the successful 

outcomes for this agency as a whole.  

The Regional Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) conducted an onsite visit to review agency data, policy updates, and 

casework.  

Foster Care/Permanency Planning: 

At this time, we currently have four frozen positions within the Foster Care Unit and three Foster Care Social Workers. 

We currently have 93 children in Foster Care being cared for by relatives or foster parents. We will continue to strive to 

protect and serve all the children in Foster Care while simultaneously working towards the ultimate goal of Permanency 

for all children in care. 

The Regional Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) conducted an onsite visit to review agency data, policy updates, and 

casework.  

Transitional Unit: 

The Transitional Unit has one frozen position Links & 18 to 21. This unit continues to work caseloads while assisting the 

other Child Welfare Units as needed, particularly in the areas of courtesy requests (home studies and monitoring cases) 

from other counties, assisting with supervising visits and transporting children in custody as needed. This Unit continues 

to assist particularly in the area of making monthly contacts with the children in foster care and assisting in finding 

placement when disruption occurs and when children come into custody. Foster Home Licensing continues to work on 

completing more licensures to help increase the number of foster home in the county with hopes of starting a new 

MAPP class April 2025. The Regional Child Welfare Consultant (RCWC) conducted an onsite visit to review agency data, 

policy updates, and casework 

 

 



 

Adult Services:  

The Adult Services Unit continues to have one frozen position. The lead Investigator of the Adult Services Unit is on 

medical leave until March 14th, leaving the unit understaffed. This unit continues to serve ages 18 and above, with 

protective services, guardianship, and special assistance in-home case management as well as many inquiries/outreach 

situations and completing complaint investigations on Adult Care Homes.   

Guardianship cases are on the rise.  The guardianship cases continue to demand extensive time due to severe and 

persistent mental illness and the lack of resources for this population.   

Work First Employment: 

This Unit continues to be fully staffed. The unit is open for in-person applications, telephone interviews continue for 

Work First applications, recertification’s, short-term services and benefits.  Certain necessary application documentation 

can be mailed to individuals that wish to apply and when received back the worker can conduct telephone interviews to 

complete that application.  Workers are able to conduct home visits to complete the interview process when necessary. 

Some application information is also being provided for pick-up in the foyer area of the agency.  Workers are 

encouraged to make telephone contacts with clients at least every two weeks to offer support and resources to clients 

and to encourage program participation.  The workers will continue helping the foster care unit with transporting and 

monitoring foster care visits. The agency continues to have monthly meetings with the state reps by conference calls. 

Child Day Care: 

The Child Day Care Unit continues to be fully staffed. The agency has continued to have a waiting list due to funding. As 

of today there are about 157 children on the waiting list. The unit is open for in-person applications and telephone 

interviews, and staff continue to complete Day Care applications and recertification’s. Day Care Unit will continue to be 

monitored by Supervisor to ensure workers are completing cases correctly and documenting appropriately.  

Program Integrity: 

Program Integrity continues to be fully staffed. Repayments are being collected.  Staff continue to work towards 

cleaning up the backlog, establishing cases and repayment agreements.  

Monthly Administrative Update 

For March, 2025 

      April 21st 2025 Meeting  

DSS Audit 

Our agency completed the fiscal compliance audit for 2024-2025. I am pleased to inform you that we had No findings. I 
would to thank my Accounting Specialist, Ms. Rebecca Cance for an outstanding job.  

Social Worker Appreciation Month  

On March 20th we honored our Social Workers by hosting a catered luncheon for all their hard work and dedication for 

the work they do and families they serve.  

Regional Directors Meeting 

On March 26th, I attended the Region 6 Directors meeting in Wallace N.C. It was a great opportunity to meet 

the newest Directors in our region. We were able to share our experiences as well as our challenges as 

Directors.  

Community Services  

On March 27th we held a Medicaid Health Resource Event at our agency. It was a great opportunity to learn about 

Medicaid health plan benefits, and Medicaid expansion. 

Our upcoming community event “DSS Unity in the Community” planning is underway. This event will be 

Saturday, June 21st in the DSS parking lot.  

March Collections 

Child Support $453,146 

Program Integrity $4,178.68 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Dwella M. Hall 

Director  



 
 

 

 

 
March 2025 

Human Services 

 

 

Adult Services (APS) 

 

APS Reports Accepted: 13 

County Wards:  27 

Number of Payee Cases: 4 

Adults Served APS:  0 

 

Children’s Protective Services (CPS) 

 

Reports Accepted: 20 

Reports Screened out:  15 

Families Receiving In-Home Services:  11 

Children Served:  17 

Contacts with Families Monthly:  128 

Assessments:  15 

 

Foster Care 

 

Foster Children in Foster Homes: 89 

Children Placed Outside County:  36 

Agency Adoptions:  0 

Pending Adoptions:  0 

Total Foster Homes Licensed: 6 

Total Children in Foster Care:  89 

 

 

 



 

Work First Employment (TANF) 

 

Applications Taken:  14 

Applications Approved: 3 

Individuals Receiving Benefits:  146 

Entered Employments:  1 

Number in Non-Paid Work Experience:  0 

 

March 2025 

Human Services (continued) 

 

 

Program Integrity 

 

Collections for Fraud: $4,178.68 

New Referrals:  4 

Cases Established: 0 

 

Day Care 

 

Children Receiving Day Care Assistance:  Not Available 

Children on the Waiting List: 183 

Amount Spent on Day Care Services:  $254,516.00 

March 2025Economic Services 

 

Food & Nutrition 

 

Applications Taken: 271 

Applications Approved:  269 

Active Cases:  6,173 

Benefits Issued:  $2,052,424.00 

Participants Served: 12,032 

Adult Medicaid 

 

Applications Taken: 117 

Redeterminations:  208 

Applications Processed:  177 

Total Medicaid Cases:  15,114 

Total Individuals Receiving:  21,266 

 

Medicaid Transportation  (NEMT) 
Number of Medicaid Transportation Trips: 1,220 

Amount Requested for Reimbursement:   $31,301.12 

 

Family & Children’s Medicaid 

 

Applications Taken:  208 

Applications Processed:  366 

Redeterminations:  612 

 

Child Support 

 

Absent Parents Located: 42 

Orders Enforced:  1,086 

Active Cases:  2,987 

Collections:  $453,146.00 

 

 



 

MOTION: 

Commissioner Watts made a motion to approve, seconded by Vice Chairman Smith.  The motion unanimously 

passed. 

 

Agenda Item #15:  FINANCE – APPROVAL of the MAULDIN & JENKINS ENGAGEMENT LETTER 

and AUDIT CONTRACT for FY 2025: 

 

Finance Director Heather Woody requested approval of the Mauldin & Jenkins Engagement Letter and Audit 

Contract for FY 2025 in the amount of $145,000. 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Watts made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Bullard.  The motion 

unanimously passed. 

*A COPY OF THE ENGAGEMENT LETTER & FULL CONTRACT FOR FY/25 IS HOUSED IN THE 

CLERK’S OFFICE** 
 

Agenda Item #16:  APPROVAL of the BUDGET AMENDMENTS and PROJECT ORDINANCE: 

 

Finance Director Heather Woody requested approval of the following Budget Amendments and Project 

Ordinance: 

 

  a.  Sheriff’s Office – Budget Amendment – Insurance Check $2,185 

  b.  Sheriff’s Office – Budget Amendment – Vehicles 

  c.  Airport – Project Ordinance – AWOS Design & Bidding 

 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve A, B, C , seconded by Vice Chairman Smith .  The motion 

unanimously passed. 

 
 



 

  
 

 
 

 

 



 

 
COLUMBUS COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA 

Ordinance making appropriations to the Columbus County Airport – AWOS 

Installation Design and Bidding Grant Capital Project Fund 

for the Fiscal Year beginning July 1, 2024 

 
BE IT ORDAINED by the Board of Commissioners of Columbus County, North Carolina as follows: 

 
Section 1: The following amounts are hereby made to the Columbus County Airport – AWOS Installation 

Design and Bidding Grant Capital Project pursuant to G.S. 159 -13.2 for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2024. 

 



 

 

Description: 2022 Non-Primary Entitlement (NPE) funded. 

Section 2: The project undertaken pursuant to this ordinance is in accordance with the Recommended Budget and 

any changes made during the County Commissioners' budget work sessions. 

Section 3: The Finance Director is hereby directed to maintain within the Capital Project Fund sufficient specific 

detailed accounting records to satisfy all applicable regulations. The terms of any financing agreement also shall be 

met. 

Section 4: The County desires to expend its own funds for the purpose of paying certain costs of various projects, for which 

expenditures the County reasonably expects to reimburse itself from the proceeds of debt to be incurred by the County. 

 

Section 5: All expenditures relating to obtaining any bond referendum and or installment purchase will be reimbursed from bond 

proceeds and installment purchase proceeds in accordance with the requirements of the United States Treasury Regulations Section 

1.150 -2. 

 

Section 6: This declaration of official intent is made pursuant to Section 1.150-2 of the Treasury Regulations to expressly declare 

the official intent of the County to reimburse itself from the proceeds of debt to be hereinafter incurred by the County for certain 

expenditures paid by the County on or after the date which is sixty (60) days prior to the date hereof. 

 

Section 7: The County intends to seek Federal, State, and/or other grant funding to reduce the amount of loan proceeds. The 

adoption of this ordinance authorizes the County Manager and/or his representative to apply for and accept such funding if awarded. 

 

Section 8: This project ordinance shall be entered in the minutes of the Board of Commissioners of Columbus County. Within five 

days hereof, copies of this ordinance shall be filed with the finance office in Columbus County, and with the Clerk to the Board of 

Commissioners of Columbus County. Copies of the Capital Project Ordinance shall be made available to the Budget Officer, the Project 

Manager, and the Finance Officer for direction in carrying out this project. 

 

Agenda Item #17:  APPOINTMENTS/RE-APPOINTMENTS/REPLACEMENTS: 

 

Staff requested appointments, reappointments or replacements to the following board, committees and councils. 

 

Legend: EB = Entire Board  

Listed Zone # = Individual Commissioner  
Zone I: Barbara Featherson Zone V: Brent Watts  

Zone II: Chris Smith Zone VI: Ricky Bullard  

Zone III: Giles E. Byrd Zone VII: Scott Floyd  

Zone IV: Lavern Coleman 
 

COMMITTEE ZONE/

EB 

PERSON(S) EXP. 

DATE 

BOARD 

ACTION 

Opioid Settlement Committee EB Amy Sessions 
Healthcare Provider/Pharmacist 

6/30/2027 1ST – WATTS 

2ND - BYRD 

Opioid Settlement Committee EB Erika Brown 
Boys and Girls Home 

6/30/2027 1ST – WATTS 

2ND - BYRD 

 

RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER 

DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV AND V. 

At 7:27 P.M. A motion was made by Commissioner Watts and seconded by Commissioner Featherson to 

recess regular session and enter into Columbus County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV and V. 

The motion unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #18:  APPROVAL of WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV AND V 

COMBINATION MINUTES: 

a. April 07, 2025 Regular Session 

Source of Revenue Budget 

51-3464-437000 LOCAL MATCH 36237.53.19.2 2,191.00$         

51-3464-432001 2022 NPE FUNDING 36237.53.19.2 19,723.00$       

Total Estimated Revenues 21,914.00$       

Project Appropriations

51-4701-548012 ENGINEERING SERVICES 36237.53.19.2 21,914.00$       

Total Project Appropiations 21,914.00$       



 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Watts .  The motion 

unanimously passed. 

 

ADJOURN COMBINATION MEETING of Columbus County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV 

and V BOARD MEETING. 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Floyd.  The motion 

unanimously passed. 

 

Agenda Item #19:  COMMENTS:  

 A.  Board of Commissioners 

 

Vice Chairman Smith - Today, I was in Food Lion, and a lady said, 'I just want the board to know how 

individually proud I am of our courthouse.' It was so unexpected! She then added, 'It is beautiful, and I admire 

all of you for making it happen.' 

 

Commissioner Floyd - I just hope everyone had a happy Easter!  

 

Commissioner Featherson - No comments. 

 

Commissioner Byrd - I heard last week that the sheriff's department went to one of our local schools, or county 

schools, and conducted a drug sweep, you could say, or went in to check. My point is, I was told, Mr. Creech, 

you might know, has he left, or is he still here? Anyway, I was told that in one class, every student except one 

had a vape. Is that right? 

 

Robert Creech - There were a lot of them. 

 

Commissioner Byrd - And my point is this: Miss Featherson, you can relate to this, years ago, Columbus 

County was built on small farms, small tobacco farms everywhere. These farms raised and educated a lot of 

children, and they learned one thing that we're missing now with our younger generation: work ethics. Back 

then, you had to get up and work in the tobacco fields, sucker topping, setting, walking behind, uncovering, 

resetting, you did all of those things. You’d get up in the morning, help empty a barn, run home, get dressed, 

and go to school. Do you know what that instilled in our generation, something that’s missing now with our 

young people? We were raised to work and understand how it was done and how to respect it. 

Now, our younger generation, all they do is walk around with a cell phone in their hand, or trip over things 

because they’re too busy looking at that phone. Back in the day, Columbus County thrived with tobacco, with 

the money that came from it, the warehouses, and everything that benefited so many families. But when this 

county and our government got involved and started eliminating it, that’s when the buyout came about. All that 

tax money that was put into the county came back. And with it, the work ethic that fueled our community. 

Now, here we are with vape shops popping up everywhere, and we’re not doing enough about it, other than 

what this board has tried to do in the last few months. We’ve tried to put some teeth into it, but it’s destroying 

our young people. Not just in Columbus County, but in every county and every state where it exists. And the 

money isn’t staying here, it’s going back to India. If I remember correctly, one lady spoke about how the sales 

tax on vape products isn’t the same as regular sales tax. Am I remembering that right? 

Commissioner Watts - Yeah, that’s what she said, it’s less than the tax on food. 

 

Commissioner Byrd - It was less than the tax on food, I thought. And the point is, are we just going to sit back 

and let Washington pass down all these things that are completely destroying the small rural communities? I 

don’t know what we can do about it, but it really bothers me to pass by the vape shops and see the traffic going 

in and out. The money isn’t staying here; it’s going back to India or somewhere else. This is where law 

enforcement really needs to step up. I read in Wilmington that they raided some shops, and almost every one of 

them was selling products that are much more potent than what you can get on the street. 

 

Robert Creech - We've done several joint ventures with other agencies, and what the general public needs to 

recognize is that vapes are not regulated. A nine-year-old or even a four-year-old can walk into a vape shop and 

buy a vape, it’s not against the law. They are not regulated. They should be, I understand that, but at this point 

in time, they are not. 

So what we need to do, what the public needs to do, is push for regulations on vapes, because right now, there 

are none. Rome County, for instance, is working on this. The last thing they did down there was try to get some 

regulations put in place. But as it stands, there are no regulations on vapes. 



 

Chairman Coleman - Not only do those vapes contain small, or sometimes large amounts of illegal drugs, but 

they also contain formaldehyde and other harmful chemicals. People think vaping is a safe alternative to 

smoking cigarettes, but it’s not. Anytime you inhale it, you risk developing what they call 'popcorn lung. 

If you're inhaling formaldehyde from the time you're eight, ten, or twelve years old, it’s incredibly dangerous. 

Until we can get some laws passed, we need to acknowledge what’s happened. Honestly, we owe an apology to 

all the tobacco farmers for taking tobacco away from them and replacing it with vape products out on the street 

like we see today. 

Commissioner Byrd - Mr. Chairman, the reason I bring this up is because a friend of mine came to talk to me. 

His child got addicted to something in one of these vapes, I can’t remember the exact three or four letters that 

were in it, but whatever it was, it had him completely messed up. It was just like he was on a powerful street 

drug. 

Anyway, Mr. Chairman, my point is this: I’d like to request that we send a letter to Representative Jones, 

Representative Britt, and Representative Rabon, and also to Congressman Rouzer, and maybe even reach out to 

the other counties and ask them to join us. 

We need to ask every county and every representative to push for real regulations and give this issue some 

teeth. It's long overdue. 

And with that, I’ll rest. 

Commissioner Bullard - So, you are asking for a letter? 

Commissioner Byrd - Yes, I’m asking for a letter. 

Chairman Coleman - Mr. Madden, can you do that for us? 

County Manager Eddie Madden - Yes, sir. 

Commissioner Byrd - Is there consensus? Does everybody agree? 

Chairman Coleman - Does everyone agree?  

The Board of Commissioners - Everyone agreed. 

Commissioner Bullard: Wednesday night, I was at the Fireman's Association meeting in Chadbourn, and they 

brought up North Carolina House Bill 675. This bill would require all state-certified EMS providers to become 

nationally registered, which means everyone would have to pass a National Registry exam. 

If EMS personnel don’t pass the exam, they would not be allowed to continue functioning in their roles, which 

is especially concerning given that they’re already short-handed. This includes Emergency Medical Technicians 

(EMTs), Advanced EMTs, Paramedics, Medical Responders, and EMS Instructors. 

If passed, the bill would go into effect on January 1, 2026. Current EMS personnel would be required to obtain 

National Registry certification by January 1, 2030, to maintain their credentials. 

The bill includes several other provisions that would critically impact the functioning of our EMS services 

going forward. The Association has asked me to bring this issue before the board and request a letter of support 

to send to our representatives and officials, urging them not to support House Bill 675. 

Mr. Madden, do you have anything to add to that? 

County Manager Eddie Madden -No, sir. I know there was some discussion about telecommunicators 

possibly being included, but we think there might be an exception for them, right? 

Interim Emergency Services Director Kay Stephens - Yes, but we need to ask for clarification on that as 

well, whether they also have to obtain a medical certification. 

Commissioner Bullard - Ms. Kay was at that meeting and heard the request as well. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - We will work with her on that letter. 

Commissioner Watts - I don’t have much to say, but I do want to back up Commissioner Byrd on the issue of 

vapes. I have a child in third grade, and the other day he came home and said, 'Daddy, there's a kid in my class 

who has a vape.' We’re talking about an eight-year-old, and it’s a major problem. So, I do support 

Commissioner Bird on that issue. 



 

As for tobacco, I’m still one of the five who are still working in tobacco, and those people you’re talking about, 

they’re more than welcome to come work. I’ve always said that before you graduate high school, you should 

have worked in tobacco at least one summer. 

B. County Manager: 

County Manager Eddie Madden - I just want to reiterate what Commissioner Smith said about the 

courthouse, it looks very good. They were up there today finishing up some landscaping. If you've noticed, the 

gravel parking lot beside what used to be Juvenile Justice, between there and the funeral home, has now been 

paved and striped. It looks great. 

We also have a ceremony coming up that I’ll mention in just a few minutes. But if you get a chance, ride by and 

take a look, it’s outstanding. 

We opened bids last week on several water projects, and we will have those calendared for your May 5th 

agenda. Senior prom is this week, on April 24th. I know some of you look forward to that event each year; it’s a 

great occasion, and we encourage each of you to go. If you plan to attend, please get with Ms. Jana, and she’ll 

make sure she purchases a ticket for you. 

We’re also kicking off our second annual Young Professionals Network on April 30th. We’ve invited 12 

Columbus employees to participate, and the event will take place in the afternoon. If you get a chance, please 

drop by for that kickoff meeting, we would certainly encourage you to attend. 

Today, we received an invitation for the SEC graduation on May 16th at 9:00 a.m. Jana will send out a reminder 

about that as well. That’s always a very good event to attend.  

The proposed budget for FY26 will be presented on May 19th. Ms. Woody is working on that now, and we’ll 

keep you updated. After it’s presented formally, we’ll sit down with you and schedule meetings to go through 

the budget document line by line, or in whatever format you prefer. 

The memorial garden at the courthouse is complete, and we have a ribbon-cutting scheduled for May 30th at 

11:00 a.m. This will also include the dedication of the Blue Star monument. It has turned out to be a very nice 

park at the courthouse. 

There are several upcoming festivals and events. I want to highlight the Strawberry Encounters dinner on May 

2nd, which is right around the corner. I know tickets have to be purchased for that, so if you plan to attend, 

please let Jana know as soon as possible. Also, on April 28th, there is an intergovernmental meeting in Tabor 

City at the Ritz. Several of you typically attend those meetings, so please mark your calendars for April 28th. 

Let me address some of the concerns raised this evening regarding tax collection fees. The board is well aware 

that we’ve been collecting taxes on behalf of municipalities for the past 15 years at a flat rate. You all asked us 

to look at this, and our staff did an in-depth comparison, gathering data not only from our in-county 

municipalities but also from other counties regarding their collection fees. 

We wanted to ensure we were in line with others. Our staff presented you with options 1%, 2%, 3%, and 

ultimately, the board landed on 4%. We’ve been collecting $32,000 to perform this task on behalf of every 

municipality. This includes postage, public notices for delinquent taxes, second notices, and whatever collection 

process ensues. This is a losing proposition for us. 

In that report presented to you in January, we estimated our expense for performing this task at just under 

$150,000. The board opted for the 4% rate in January, which would generate a little over $222,000. Our tax 

office provided notice to the municipalities of this change. Mr. Currie pointed out that he reached out and had 

concerns about this rate and mentioned prior agreements. 

We did some research, and our clerk went through the minute books to find any prior agreements in place. We 

found a few agreements, including one for the City of Whiteville and one for Chadbourn, but we did not find a 

blanket agreement covering all municipalities. This prompted the resolution before you tonight. 

We had to go back to the drawing board and send notice by resolution, in accordance with the agreement, to 

every municipality. Any old agreements that were in place, if the board approves the resolution, will be 

terminated, and we will start fresh with a new system. 

The board approved the 4% rate in January, but we understand that some municipalities may have concerns. We 

are open to discussing a gradual increase over time, and we have ample time to meet with them and work 

toward an amicable outcome. 

I know many municipalities are likely far along in their budget process, so I understand why there may be 

concerns. But I want to assure you that we notified them in January, invited them to this meeting, and 

communicated the changes. Mr. Currie and I have been in touch about the old agreements, and it has been about 

three to four months since this discussion started. 



 

This is not a big surprise; it’s something this board has been talking about for a while. We’re more than willing 

to sit down and work out something on your behalf. I just want to provide some history here. There’s been 

ample time for notice, and we’ve communicated formally through resolution and informally by notifying the 

municipalities of what will be considered tonight. So, please know that we’ve been communicating. 

Commissioner Byrd - I certainly can't comprehend the figures he mentioned, saying it would go up 942%. I 

don’t know where he was getting those numbers from. 

But, for instance, take Walmart. I understand that 4% on something like $75,000 is significant, and that’s why I 

suggested we consider putting a cap in place. 

Also, you're likely not going to have to send out more than one notice, more than likely, it will come without 

the need for multiple notices. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - I understand that. But I also want you to understand, they just built that 

new building. And specifically, in the case of the City of Whiteville, we've been charging them $11,421 to 

perform all the services I previously described. 

This issue was raised in your audit report. The auditor expressed concern, particularly about the 2% discount. 

It’s something this board also identified as a concern, which is why we conducted the research and presented 

the findings to you in an open session. 

We've been discussing this for over three months now, so this should come as no surprise. 

Commissioner Bullard - I still support them paying what it actually costs to perform this service. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - Well, if you base it on that, Mr. Bullard, we're talking about at least a 3% 

fee. Now, I understand, and I want to reiterate, that our staff, namely Melanie Hester, who put together this 

matrix for us, did the research and contacted other counties and municipalities. A 3% fee is pretty common. 

As for 4%, I don’t recall us finding any other county charging that much, but that is within the board’s 

prerogative. 

We want you to know this wasn’t done haphazardly. It was the result of extensive research and benchmarking 

with other counties to ensure we were in line. 

Commissioner Byrd -We can’t just break even, because the slightest issue could lead to a loss. For example, if 

it’s only $11,000, a municipality couldn’t even hire someone for three months, especially when you factor in 

benefits and everything else that comes with that cost. 

So, yes, we need to work together, but the county cannot continue to absorb this loss every year. 

Now, regarding the point he made about the 2%, we’ve been absorbing that as well, but as Mr. Curry 

mentioned…. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - I'm not following that rationale. All I know is, if the City of Whiteville or a 

neighboring city… 

Commissioner Byrd -No, I was talking about what he said, was he saying that we did, or did not, hold back the 

2% from them? 

County Manager Eddie Madden -I didn’t pick up on that. 

Finance Director Heather Woody responded regarding a previous glitch that was in the Tax Office’s 

software system which resulted in displaying incorrect information during last tax season, that issue is 

currently being resolved.  

Commissioner Byrd - He said something about an error in the tax office. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - He mentioned an error, he said we budgeted $900,000 in one year, but only 

brought in a little over $300,000. That’s a significant difference. 

County Manage Eddie Madden -  the actual number is around $300,000. Anyway, we’ll sit down with them 

and work something out, but I want you to know that this is not something we’ve just put in your lap without 

any preparation beforehand. 

Commissioner Bullard -But we do not want to lose money this year from collecting their taxes. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - Understood. 

Commissioner Bullard - We cannot afford to lose money. 



 

Commissioner Featherson -That $11,000 figure, is that what the City of Whiteville pays? Is that what they’ve 

been paying? They’re the largest, right? 

County Manager Eddie Madden -Yes, ma'am. The second would be Tabor City; they’ve been paying roughly 

$6,000. Chadbourn, around $4,000. So, not much in the way of offsetting our cost. 

Commissioner Byrd -What about Lake Waccamaw, Bolton, and Sandyfield? 

County Manager Eddie Madden - Bolton $1080. 

Commissioner Byrd - They're pleased. I spoke with them today, and they were pleased with the 4%. You 

know, they say they can't collect it for that. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - No, sir. 

Commissioner Byrd -And then they also told me about the contract they had for the 8%. Now the man from 

Tabor City said 9% for back taxes. 

County Manager Eddie Madden -  I think our staff would say we want to help them, we want to perform this 

task on their behalf because they're really not set up to do it, but we can't lose money in the process. 

Chairman Coleman - We’ve got to work together.  

County Manager Eddie Madden - The Wall that Heals comes through tomorrow. 

Logistics Captain Robert Creech - They will leave the Brunswick County line at 12:30 p.m. and travel through 

the middle of downtown Whiteville. 

County Manger Eddie Madden - It will be here from April 24th through April 27th.  

Chairman Coleman commented before the meeting ended that I encourage everyone to participate and help 

with the wall, and to celebrate it. It will be at the VFW location on Route 701 for about a week. I highly 

recommend going there to see it, it's truly something to behold. 

Mr. Madden, I had some people ask if we could speak with the state DMV office about either increasing their 

staff or extending their hours, specifically here in Whiteville. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - I think I have an explanation for that. I mentioned that I know firsthand the 

DMV office in Bladen County closed. As a result, some of the staff transferred over here, but all the customers 

who had historically gone to the Bladen location have had to come here instead. The local Merritt family, who 

has been operating this office, won the bid for the Bladen County site. They are about to reopen it, and I believe 

that will help mitigate these long wait times. 

Chairman Coleman - I believe the driver’s license office on Chadbourn Highway… 

County Manager Eddie Madden - yes, sir. 

Chairman Coleman - People are saying they have to wait three to four hours at a time. 

Commissioner Watts - They prolonged their hours, didn’t they? 

Logistics Captain Robert Creech - They have extended their hours from 7:00 a.m. until 5:00 p.m. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - This should help, and making an appointment online should also help 

speed up the process. 

Chairman Coleman - I do want to thank the staff for all that you do. I know that our managers and assistant 

managers work for the county and ultimately answer to us as commissioners. I appreciate you coming to us, 

advising us, and keeping us informed. I think it’s important for the public to understand that the commissioners 

are ultimately the ones responsible for making decisions. I’m grateful for the guidance you provide, not just 

you, but also the two assistants and other managers throughout Columbus County. I truly appreciate what you 

all do to support us and keep us on track. 

Again, you know the Wall is coming, so let’s support it. Support our local businesses as much as you can. Your 

tax dollars help, and they make a difference. 

Agenda Item #20: ADJOURNMENT: 

 

 At 7:55 P.M., Commissioner Watts made a motion to adjourn; seconded by Commissioner 

Bullard. The motion unanimously passed. 



 

 

__________________________________________   ___________________________________  

JANA NEALEY, Clerk to the Board     LAVERN COLEMAN, Chairman 

 


